OFFICE OF CEMETERY OVERSIGHT

ADVISORY COUNCIL ON CEMETERY OPERATIONS

MINUTES
DATE:

October 25, 2007
TIME:

10:20 a.m. – 1:20 p.m.

PLACE;
Department of Labor, Licensing and Regulation, 500 N. Calvert Street



Baltimore, Maryland 21202, 2nd Floor Conference Room

PRESENT:

David Goodman, Chair

George Piendak, Director

Patricia Tress

Leila Whitley

Paulette T. Wirsching, Assistant Attorney General

Jay Cherry
Richard Cody
Susan Cohen

Erich March
Frank Porter
Sarah Rex
Harriet Suskin
David Zinner
GUESTS PRESENT:

Stanley J. Botts, Commissioner, Occupational and Professional Licensing
Michele Kreamer, Chesapeake Highlands Memorial Gardens, Calvert County

Michael Lee, Funeral Director, Calvert County
CALL TO ORDER:

Chair Goodman called the meeting to order at 10:20 a.m.

MINUTES:

After making several changes, by motion made by Jay Cherry and seconded by Harriet Suskin, the Minutes of the September 20, 2007 meeting were accepted.

ANNOUNCEMENTS:

Chairman Goodman announced the re-appointments to terms expiring September 30, 2010 of several members of the Advisory Council.  Harriet Suskin, Jay Cherry, and Sarah Rex will continue as Council members.  Additionally, David Goodman will remain the Council Chairman.  Mr. Goodman congratulated the members for their re-appointments and thanked the Secretary, Tom Perez, the Commissioner, Stanley Botts, and the Director, George Piendak, for ensuring a full council during his tenure.  
Chairman Goodman thanked Frank Porter for providing both breakfast and lunch for today’s meeting.

Richard Cody explained that U.S. District Court Judge Richard Bennett handed down his decision in the lawsuit brought by the Institute of Justice against the State Board of Morticians for limiting the number of corporate licenses issued to funeral directors and morticians.  The Institute of Justice, on behalf of their clients, has asked for a clarification of Judge Bennett’s decision.  Judge Bennett struck down the existing law, but it is unclear if he is saying anyone other than a licensed funeral director can be incorporated and if the corporation can sell stock to non-licensed funeral directors.  The State of Maryland has 30 days from Judge Bennett’s decision to appeal.   Mr. Cody will provide us with additional information at the next Advisory Council meeting.

Director Piendak handed out data cards to be completed by the Advisory Council members for parking permits for the next calendar year.  Mr. Piendak asked that the members fill out the cards and return them to him as quickly as possible.
The November and December meetings will be canceled and one consolidated meeting will be held on Thursday, December 6, 2007 at an off-site location.  Chair Goodman and Director Piendak realize the difficulty in scheduling a meeting between Thanksgiving and the winter holidays and feel the best solution is to have 10 meetings per year.  The meeting may be held at Meadowridge Cemetery in Elkridge, Maryland, however, Director Piendak will contact the council members with the exact location within the next few weeks.

GUEST SPEAKERS – MICHAEL LEE AND MICHELE KREAMER:
Chairman Goodman introduced today’s Guest Speakers, Michael Lee and Michele Kreamer.  Mr. Lee is a funeral director in Calvert County and Ms. Kreamer is currently employed by the new cemetery, Chesapeake Highlands Memorial Gardens.  Mr. Lee and Ms. Kreamer were asked to discuss a recent meeting they attended regarding disaster planning in case of a pandemic.  The meeting was sponsored by the Calvert County Health Department and each participant was asked to design a contingency plan for their business based upon a worst case scenario.  

Mr. Lee explained that the Calvert County population, in all likelihood, would have to rely upon their own resources in the case of a pandemic.  He believes the county will not be able to rely on State or Federal resources for assistance because Calvert County is a rural county and not heavily populated.  Ms. Kreamer handed out a rough draft of the contingency plan designed by her and her co-worker, Sharon DiMaggio. Ms. Kraemer asked that the Council members review the draft plan and contact her with any suggestions they may have.  Ms. Kreamer and Ms. DiMaggio obtained their research from the internet and found that several European countries had plans which they were able to utilize, in part, in drafting their own plan.  
Ms. Kreamer explained that she is relatively new to the funeral industry and has been employed with Chesapeake Highlands Memorial Gardens for a few months.  The cemetery has been in existence for approximately 2 years and has handled approximately 55 burials to date.  The cemetery grounds are comprised of 41 acres and they are currently operating 2 memorial gardens.  

Ms. Kreamer’s draft plan is divided into several sections: communication, staffing, documentation, supplies, procedural adjustments, and cooperation/mutual aid.  Each of the sections is then broken down into the objective, strategy and x-factor (the unknown conditions which could conceivably exist).  Council members were asked to review the plan and offer any suggestions to Ms. Kreamer at Chesapeake Highlands Memorial Gardens.  Ms. Kreamer will continue to advise the Office on their final plan.
PRIVACY ISSUES:
Paulette Wirsching, Assistant Attorney General, and Director Piendak sent an email to members of the National Cemetery Regulators Association regarding their states’ policies on privacy issues in cemeteries.  Out of 30 participants, only 5 responses were received.  The most notable response was from two Canadian provinces, Alberta and Ontario.  In Alberta, the Personal Information Protection Act applies to cemetery transactions so they have the same privacy rights as any other consumer with several caveats.  The first is that personal information is no longer protected once the individual has been dead for at least 20 years.  The second is that if a cemetery wishes to re-vest plots that have been sold, are not in use, and have not been contacted by the purchaser or a representative for 20 years, they can release limited personal information as part of reasonable efforts to locate the purchaser of the plots.  Also, the Cemeteries Act in Alberta requires cemeteries to keep a register with a substantial amount of information about the purchaser of a plot and the register is to be made available upon request by any relative of a deceased person whose burial is listed in the register.  
In Ontario, every cemetery owner must maintain a “Public Register” which shall be made available for inspection without charge and which contains information regarding the name and address of each interment rights holder and the locations of the lot; the name and address of the original purchaser of interment rights that  have been transferred to another person and the date on which the rights were transferred; the name of each person whose remains are interred in the cemetery and the date and location of the interment; the name of each person whose remains were cremated and the date of cremation; and the particulars of each disinterment of remains and the location in which the remains were reinterred. Ms. Wirsching believes the lack of response indicates that the states rely upon the Federal Graham-Leach- Bliley Act discussed at the September 20, 2007 meeting.  
VANDALISM & THE ESCALATING PRICE OF BRONZE:
Chair Goodman discussed the rising cost of bronze and the impact it has had upon the funeral industry.  Across the nation, theft of bronze vases placed on flush memorials has become an increasing problem.  Most recently, in Southern Maryland, more than 138 bronze vases were stolen from memorials in a single cemetery.  The vases are 95% copper and can be sold as scrap.  The vases are personal property of the person who purchased the memorial and are not cemetery property.  Richard Cody stated that when 40 bronze vases were stolen from his cemetery, he found an alternative vase at a much lower cost.  The replacement vase was bronze colored and was purchased by the cemetery for a cost of $20.00.  The replacement cost of a bronze vase can range from $80.00 to $400.00.  

It was suggested that an addendum be placed on each contract advising the consumer that the cemetery is not responsible for the replacement of the vase in case of theft.   It was also suggested that cemeteries place surveillance cameras on the entrance of the cemetery which can hone in on automobile tags in the event of theft.  The photographs can then be provided to the police for vehicle identification.
PRE-NEED CONTRACTS AND CREMATION:

Due to time constraints, the discussion of pre-need contracts and the increase of cremation throughout the State will be postponed until the next Advisory Council meeting.  

DIRECTOR’S REPORT:

George Piendak advised that financial auditors are continuing their inspection of DLLR’s Occupational and Professional Licensing Boards.  Director Piendak will inform the Advisory Council of any areas of concern which may be highlighted when the audit is complete. 
Experienced members of the funeral industry are interested in purchasing a cemetery currently for sale in Southern Maryland.  A purchase contract has not yet been signed, but the potential buyers are advising Director Piendak as to their progress and have assured him they will continue to do so.  
Director Piendak and his staff recently met with the attorney representing the new owners of Carroll Memorial Gardens (formerly known as the Gardens of Eternal Hope).  The attorney met with the OCO staff to discuss licensing and financial requirements for the closed cemetery.  
Mr. Piendak will be attending the National Cemetery Regulators Association Conference next week.  Mr. Piendak will provide a report of the conference at the next meeting of the Advisory Council.  
INVESTIGATOR’S REPORT:

 Patricia Fagan Tress advised the Council that a high number of complaints were received during the month of August.  The complaints dealt with a range of issues in numerous cemeteries.  The focus of the complaints included issues such as memorial installation, incorrect inscriptions and fees charged.  The average time for complaint resolution was 24 days.  Ms. Tress attributes this high rate of complaint resolution on the willingness of the cemeteries to respond to the OCO in a timely fashion.
Ms. Tress has recently obtained an inventory of Somerset County cemeteries and will continue her efforts to obtain a list of cemeteries in other counties throughout the State. 
Ms. Tress recently visited a family cemetery on the Eastern Shore where several notable Ocean City elected officials and businessmen are or plan to be buried.  The cemetery is the focus of a civil suit involving ownership of the land.  The dispute involves brothers who each own only 25% of the land.  One of the brothers is a local mortician who is selling private mausoleums out of his funeral home.  Ms. Tress has recently contacted the State Board of Morticians to see if, in fact, funeral directors are licensed to sell private mausoleums.  Ms. Tress is awaiting a return call from the Morticians Board and has referred the matter to Ms. Wirsching for further review.
NEW BUSINESS:

Chair Goodman reminded the council members that the next meeting will be held on Thursday, December 6, 2007.  Director Piendak will contact all council members to provide them with the location of the next meeting because the second floor conference room located at 500 North Calvert Street is unavailable.  
ADJOURNMENT:

On motion of Richard Cody and seconded by Harriet Suskin, the Council voted unanimously to adjourn at 1:15 p.m.

Approved:

_____With corrections

_____Without corrections

___________________________

____________________________

(Signature of Chairman)


(Date)
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